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Hereôs a list of whatôs happening this and next month that may be of interest to 
Northants MGOC members. 

Please donôt forget to check the óBlue Bookô at club meetings for details and if youôre interested in an upcoming 
event or wish to propose your own, please get in touch with  Ian or Jo Please read óThe Secôs Bitô for up to date 

details such as convoy starts, etc. if not given below. 

Whatõs on? 
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April 2016 onwards 

13th Apr Club Meeting 
Overstone Manor , 
Ecton Lane, Sywell  
From 8.00pm 

24th Apr Drive-It Day  

24th Apr SUNDAY MEET 
Aviator Hotel, 

Sywell Aerodrome 
From 12 noon 

 Looking ahead ...  

11th May Club Meeting 
Overstone Manor , 
Ecton Lane, Sywell  
From 8.00pm 

22nd May ROSE OF THE SHIRES See advert and Blue Book  for details 

29th May 
SUNDAY MEET 

 

Aviator Hotel, 
Sywell Aerodrome 
From 12 noon 

(subject to change) 

Keep your eyes out for more event information in the 
Blue Book or contact Ian or Jo on 01327 311116 

Donõt forget. Your Subs are due! 
 
Send your £17.50 for your 12 month family 
membership to Michael Port as soon as possible. If  
not, next monthõs magazine will be your last  é.. 
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In my experience, an AGM always brings about mixed emotions - it may 
be reflecting on the past yearôs highlights, possibly losing friends and 
colleagues from the organising committee. On the other hand, it can be 
trepidation over whether a mandate to continue is received - indeed whether 
people even attend the meeting! 
 
Iôm delighted to say that this year, we packed óem in! The room was full and 
the meeting was seen as a resounding success. And new members to boot! 
Added to that was the fact that the committee will, for the coming year, have 
more members than for four or five years. 
 
It all shows that despite the recent decline in membership, the classic car 
scene in general and MG ownership in particular is still very strong with 
members investing in a variety of models from older to nearly new, pre-war 
to Chinese: If it has an MG badge on it, buyers want it. 
 
As I have alluded to, your committee has grown, having a mix of both new 
and experienced members joining the team. 
I am delighted to welcome back one of my predecessors, Val Arnold who 
has taken on the task of looking after the clubôs regalia requirements and 
also Ed Scott, a former long-term committee member. 
Whilst experienced in committees but new to the Northants MGOC 
committee, I welcome Tony & Penny Reading; comparatively new members 
but extremely enthusiastic and willing to help to see the club develop and 
prosper.  
Thank you all for agreeing to join the committee. Look forward to working 
with you during the coming yearðI think the club will be in safe hands for 
another year! 
Contact details for all on page two of the magazine. 
 
Congratulations must go to all the award winners : Clive Waddingham (pre 
ó80 club car), Ade Lunn (post ó80 club car), Tony & Penny Reading (Romany 
Shield), Jo Tibbs (Cock-up award) and Pete Newman (Syd Lapper Cup), 

 

Stu Simons  
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Road Tax - and the 40 Year Rule 

 

Questions are constantly being asked about the tax exemption for Historic 
class vehicles:  
 

¶ What vehicles it applies to?  
¶ How do you apply for it? 
¶ Will it continue? 

 
¶ To answer the third one question first: 
 
It was announced (in the published detail) in the recent budget that, 
whereas previously, the 40 year exemption needed to be approved each 
year, the exemption will, from April 2017 become an automatic rolling 
exemption - as it was years ago with the 25 year rule. Whilst on the subject; 
No, it wonôt revert to 25 y/o vehicles. 
 
¶ Now, what vehicles does it apply to? 
 
From 1st April 2017, any vehicle built before 31st December 1975 becomes 
eligible for reclassification to ñHistoricò (in most cases from ñPLGò). Then 
next April, vehicles built between 1st January and 31st December 1976 will 
also qualify - and so on. 
I have deliberately highlighted built as this can have an effect on vehicles 
registered later (after all, cars tended to sit in showrooms for a while before 
being sold back then). 
The difficulty is proving the build date! 
Fortunately for us MG owners, this isnôt overly difficult as the factory 
records have been preserved and are held at the Heritage Centre (now 
British Motor Museum) and details of the carôs build can be obtained. The 
cheapest way was to purchase a dating letter but this is no longer 
acceptable. Instead you must purchase a full Heritage Certificate for 
Ã42.00. This can be done online via www.heritage-motor-centre.co.uk. 
Unfortunately, only the later certificate with the embossed gold seal is 
suitable so, if you have one of the older ones, Iôm afraid youôll have to order 
another. 
 
¶ How do you apply: 
 
According to the DVLA (and this worked for me), all you need to do is take 

http://www.heritage-motor-centre.co.uk
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your documents, including your vehicleôs V5 Certificate of Registration and 
Heritage Certificate (if needed - take a copy of it as well just in case) to any 
VED issuing Post Office. Fill the V5 in where it states ñChange to Taxation 
Classò to change to ñHistoricò and all should be in order. The PO takes your 
V5 for sending for update, checks other documents if necessary and give 
you a receipt for Ã0.00 to show the vehicle is taxed - Simples! (or it should 
be) 
 
One or two words of caution here. Having been on a number of forums 
discussing this over the past couple of years, you need to be aware of the 
following: 
 
If your pride and joy is currently SORN for the winter or the tax is due on 1st 
April, you cannot apply for tax in advance - it has to be on or after 1st April! 
If the tax isnôt due and you want to change to Historic at the first opportunity, 
the 1st of April rule still applies. This means you canôt apply for a refund of 
tax until after you change the classification and, as itôs the first day of a new 
month, you will lose a month! 
 
Be prepared for a ñYou canôt do that hereò response. The simple answer is to 
ask the counter clerk to check as the DVLA insist you can (subject to the 
above proviso). They will suddenly find that, in fact they can! 
 
The big exception to that is if the vehicle was first registered some time after 
1st January and you are armed with a Heritage Certificate.  
This seems to be a bit of a grey area for the counter clerks as they arenôt as 
likely to know the legislation as well as you and you may have to revert to 
the good, old-fashioned method of sending stuff off to Swansea. This is 
where the copy of the Heritage Certificate may be useful as again, there 
seems to be some slight conflict regarding whether the original or a copy is 
accepted (at Ã42 a pop, I hope the copy is the one theyôll screw up, lose or 
get caught in the automatic envelope opener!). 
 
One final footnote: 
 
I believe with the change from annual review to automatic rolling exemption, 
they have closed the unintended loophole whereby Historic class vehicles 
are able to display non-reflective (white/silver on black) number plates so for 
cars built after 31st December 1975, you still have to display reflective 
plates. More on that if my research indicates differently. 

Sˢuʆᴍ 
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Yes, it wonôt be long until the 2016 Rose of the Shires run is upon us! 
 
Running a week earlier than recent years due to the bank holiday weekend, the run 
will once again start at the Old Grammarians Rugby Club in Wellingborough and 
finish once more at the Nene Valley Railway near Peterborough (but wonôt follow 
the same route). 
 
We are hopeful that the near 70 mile route will be filled with warmth and sunshine 
this year, making up for the persistent precipitation that put a dampener on the 2015 
run. 
 
As always, we need ñbodies on the groundò on the day but would welcome help in 
the days and weeks before the event so that we can spread the load a bit more this 
year. Of course, that doesnôt preclude you from submitting an entry and going on 
the run. 
 
Either pick up an entry form from the Blue Book or go to our website to download an 
entry form but please consider helping (and entering if you wish).  

Stu Simons 
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The most safety 
critical systems 
in a vehicle 
include steering, 
suspension and 
brakes. If a fault 
develops with 
any of the parts 
within these 
systems they 
need to be 
spotted early to 
prevent further 
damage and, 
more 
importantly, 
keep the vehicle 
safe to drive. 

 

Here is an 
infographic to 
help spot some 
of the warning 
signs that a 
safety critical 
part needs 
replacing. If you 
experience any 
of these warning 
signs while 
driving, donôt 
ignore them! 
When it comes 
to safety, donôt 
compromise, 
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WANTED  

Tombola Prizes for the  

Rose of the Shires  

 
 

As the event looms closer, we are 
needing to ensure we have a good 

array of  prizes for the tombola held at 
the event start.  

We have some donations already but 
are looking for plenty more.  

 
If  you are able to donate something 
that would appeal to potential ticket 
buyers, can you please hand them 

either to Michael Port or Stuart Simons 
at a coming meeting.  

 
Thanks.  
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The Mini was the Giant Killer Born to 
Burst Some Bubbles 

As a classic car enthusiast who prefers to put his own blood, sweat, and tears into 
his favourite hobby whenever possible, I canôt tell you how many times Iôve heard 
the phrase, ñwhy donôt you justé?ò from friends and family (who grow ever more 
impatient as they wait for me to finish a job that I assured them would be ñsimple 
enough,ò completed hours earlier, and would not put me in any danger of being late 
for the social engagement that Iôm now officially running late for). And, in almost 
every case, I respond with the wise words of Hunter S. Thompson (or just about 
any parent or school teacher) and explain that ñanything worth doing is worth doing 
right.ò 

I think it is this attitude, 
common within the 
classic car enthusiast 
community, that has 
drawn so many of us to 
what is often and 
affectionately referred to, 
quite simply, as the 
ñMini.ò I say this because 
the original Mini was the 
manifestation of a 
slightly more hostile 
iteration of this belief 
that any challenge worth 

confronting, is worth tackling the right way. In an attempt to prove this point, though, 
we need to take a short drive back in time. 
 
Back in 1955, two-thirds of all of Europeôs oil supply travelled through the Suez 
Canal. While being so reliant on a roughly two-hundred meter wide piece of 
Egyptian territory would ordinarily seem like an incredibly precarious position, 
European powers were comforted by the fact that, for nearly a century, Britain and 
France exerted a tremendous amount of control and influence in both the region 
and over the Suez Canal Company, which operated the canal since its completion 
in 1869. 

This comfort, however, ended abruptly in July 1956 when Egyptian President 
Gamal Abdel Nasser nationalized the Suez Canal and transferred control from the 
European-friendly Suez Canal Company to the state-owned and operated Suez 
Canal Authority. Britain and France reacted to this monumental loss of control over 
the majority of Europeôs oil supply by joining Israel in an invasion of Egypt in an 
attempt to remove President Nasser from power and regain control of the Suez 
Canal. 
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While what would become known as the 
Suez Crisis was ultimately unsuccessful, the 
most important development of this crisis for 
our purposes (and will mercifully get me back 
to the subject of classic cars) occurred when 
Egypt imposed an oil embargo against the 
invading nations. In response to this embargo 
and the quickly skyrocketing fuel prices, 
Britain, much as they did during World War II, 
instituted a system of fuel rationing where 
each motorist was limited to using only four 
gallons of petrol each month. 
 
Due to the newly imposed fuel rations and 
resulting desire for more fuel efficient modes 
of transportation, sales of ñbubble carsò that 
could squeeze over forty miles from a gallon 
of fuel, like the Peel Trident and BMW Isetta, 
took off. While incredibly fuel efficient, due to 
their size and use of motorcycle engines, 
these microcars could only seat two 

occupants, were quite noisy, incredibly unsafe, and offered an uncomfortable and 
underpowered ride that few car enthusiasts could stomach. 

Enter BMC President Leonard Lord, who believed that if the British motoring public 
truly needed a small, fuel efficient car to endure the nationôs precarious hold on 
foreign oil, this car should be ña proper small carò and not the ñbloody awful bubble 
carsò that he felt should be driven ñoff the streets.ò As a consequence of this firm 
belief, Lord instructed Sir Alec Issigonis to design a car that would be compact and 
economical, yet be able to seat four people comfortably while also being easy to 
drive. The results of this instruction were the 1960 Morris Mini-Minor and Austin 
Seven. Though it took a bit of a diversion for me to get back here, itôs just as I said 
above, the original Mini was 
born from a somewhat more 
aggressive version of the 
ñanything that is worth doing is 
worth doing rightò mantra. 

While Lord absolutely held the 
right attitude, it took a 
tremendous amount of 
ingenuity on Issigonisôs part to 
make his bossôs ambitious 
directive a reality. The 
greatest challenge that 
Issigonis faced was working 
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out a way to comfortably seat four people in a car that Lord mandated could be no 
greater than ten feet long, but had to contain a passenger compartment that was at 
least six feet long. The manner in which Issigonis met these remarkably tight design 
restrictions was truly innovative and has become the standard. 
 

At this time, most cars were rear-
wheel-drive and utilized a 
longitudinally-mounted engine and 
transmission at the nose. Such an 
arrangement required a great deal 
of space, which was a luxury 
Issigonis simply did not have. He 
responded to this challenge by 
turning the traditional setup on its 
head and making the Mini a front-
wheel-drive car that had a 
transversely-mounted engine at its 
nose. Moreover, in order to keep 

the width of the car down, Issigonis developed a new transmission that was unique 
in that it sat underneath the engine and was so tightly mated to the engine that the 
two shared a common source of oil for lubrication. This arrangement not only 
eliminated the need for a transmission tunnel that normally protrudes into the 
passenger compartment, but also helped Mini owners conserve oil, which was 
incredibly valuable at this time. The combination of a front-wheel-drive system, 
transversely mounted engine, and this unique transmission setup enabled the Miniôs 
entire drivetrain to occupy a mere two feet of Lordôs ten foot long car. This meant 
that Issigonis could devote a whopping eighty percent of the carôs remaining length 
entirely to the passenger compartment. 

Which is exactly what Issigonis did by implementing a two-box body design that 
eliminated the traditional ñthirdò box for a boot. To offset this drastic reduction of 
luggage space, Issigonis dove into the minutiae of the Mini to wring out every 
possible cubic inch of storage space he could. For example, Issigonis placed the 
hinge for the boot lid at the bottom of the car to allow the car to be driven with it 
open so that the tiny car could manage to transport fairly large and much longer 
items. Additionally, he convinced Dunlop to design and manufacture ten-inch 
wheels for the car, simultaneously minimizing the amount that the wheel wells 
intruded into the passenger compartment, while also enabling the Mini to achieve a 
top speed of 72.4mph, which exceeded, yet another one of Lordôs design 
mandates, this one being that his ñproper small carò be able to reach 70mph. 
 
Issigonis, again in the name of increased storage space, decided to place large bins 
alongside each of the four passenger seats. This decision, however, forced the Mini 
to eschew traditional wind-up windows in favour of sliding windows, because the  
doors were too thin to accommodate both a storage bin for the front passengers 
and a wind-down window. Issigonis went with this alternative window design, rather 


